THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – October 24, 2006
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on October 24, 2006 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 4






DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON







Member Residing in District No. 2






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1



ABSENT:

DR.  SAMUEL S. GAINES







Member Residing in District No. 5


ALSO PRESENT:


MRS. SANDRA WOLFE, Deputy Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Hensley called the meeting to order and Mrs. Chris Harrison, recording secretary, led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING (Addendum)
To receive comments on the application of Imagine – St. Lucie County LLC, to operate a charter school to be known as Imagine Charter School at St. Lucie.
Deputy Superintendent Sandra Wolfe asked Mrs. Barbara Slaga, Assistant Superintendent for Student Services/Exceptional Student Education, to comment on the Imagine Charter School at St. Lucie application.  On behalf of the applicant, Mrs. Slaga asked the Board to continue the public hearing to the November 14, 2006 board meeting.  The superintendent concurred with this request.
Chairman Hensley opened the public hearing to receive comments from those present.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.

Deputy Superintendent Wolfe made the following recommendation on behalf of the Superintendent. 


Action:  The superintendent recommended  the Board continue the
 public hearing to its November 14, 2006 regular meeting
 and authorize the Chairman to execute the postponement
 of consideration of approval of the application, as requested
 by the applicant (Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
MINUTES

October 10, 2006 Regular Meeting


Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes of the October 10, 2006
regular meeting as presented (Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1. GY Teacher of the Year in Culinary Arts 
Ms. Gayle Pike, Principal of St. Lucie West Centennial High School, joined the Board in recognizing one of her teachers, Mr. Calvin Lewis, who was honored with the distinction of being Florida’s Pro-Start Teacher of the Year in Culinary Arts.  Mr. Lewis was nominated by two of his fellow ProStart instructors who viewed his culinary arts program as a model for ProStart.
Addendum 29. BS Exceptional Student Education Week Recognition, October 23 – 27, 2006
In recognition of Exceptional Student Education Week, Mrs. Barbara Slaga, assisted by Mrs. Lisa Kitzman and Mr. Glenn Rustay  joined the Board in honoring two outstanding individuals, Mr. Steve Baker from Dale Cassens School, recipient of the district’s Loretta Adams Award, and student John Castillo from Port St. Lucie Elementary, recipient of the Sam Andrianoff Award.
STAFF REPORTS

2. OR Curriculum Report – School Improvement Plan Presentations:      
The Board received written and verbal reports from Fort Pierce Westwood High (Principal Lin Bushore), Morningside Elementary (Principal Pauline Hebb), and Floresta Elementary (Principal Juanita Wright).  School Improvement plans are presented regularly during each board meeting as determined by the superintendent and staff.  Each report that is reviewed with the Board contains the previous year’s data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress, and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.  Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.
Individual board members and the superintendent give each report their undivided attention and follow-up with comments/questions.
3. SW Superintendent’s Report
Working on the Work (WOW) Report
Working on the Work is about teachers coming together to collaborate with administrators for the best results for students and designing engaging work.  Mrs. Debbie Iseman, Executive Director of Professional Development, asked Board members to view a video entitled “The Beat” that showcased what children were doing in the classroom at Port St. Lucie High School.

Realtors Tour Update
Ms. Janice Karst, Director of Communications, described how the October 19, 2006 realtors’ tour of schools had transpired. At the request of the local realtors association, a five hour bus tour was conducted at the following schools:  C. A. Moore Elementary (a re-built school), Northport K-8 School (a new hybrid), new Fort Pierce Central High School site, Treasure Coast High School, and Oak Hammock K-8.  Visitors were given a glimpse of the present and the future.  They were impressed with the technology, classroom activities, and the entire learning environment.  During lunch, information was provided on the student assignment process by Mrs. Michelle Jerger.  Packets of district information and volunteer sign-up forms were handed out which helped clear up any misconceptions or misinformation.  Of the approximately 30 realtors and bankers who participated, all appeared to be pleased with the tour and asked that others continue to be scheduled in the future.

Ms. Karst expressed her appreciation to school staff and administrators who were very welcoming as the visitors arrived at their schools. 
County Commission Action Report – VOTE ON CONCEPT
Deputy Superintendent Wolfe asked Mrs. Hensley to share information about recent action taken by the St. Lucie County Commission during its morning meeting held this date.
Mrs. Hensley explained that the County Commission and the Treasure Coast Education, Research and Development Authority had entered into a lease agreement for a term of 99 years.  The School Board desired a portion of the real property subject to the County to Authority Lease containing approximately 60 acres with frontage on Kings Highway for the site of a new public school.  The Authority was presently undergoing a master planning process relative to the Research Park.  As a material element of this master planning process, the Authority will identify and select a 60 acre parcel of real property with frontage on Kings Highway for use as a public school site by the School Board.  During today’s County Commission meeting, this concept was approved unanimously.  
Mrs. Hensley stated she was now asking for conceptual approval of the proposed transaction with the understanding that final documents will be brought to the School Board at its November 14, 2006 regular meeting.

Dr. Carvelli asked for clarification as to the number of acres under discussion for conceptual approval.  Mrs. Hensley explained the original concept was the district would receive 60 acres fee simple with the understanding that the title would come to the district.  In exchange, the long term lease which the Board had discussed previously would be incorporated.  Dr. Carvelli stated he was concerned about the evaluation of the district’s property—what was the value?  Mrs. Hensley reminded board members of their previous conversation during a workshop and stressed this exchange was necessary in order to be able to take the next step for the Research Park to actually begin.  Dr. Carvelli recalled the Board’s discussion and asked to see where the relocation of the student program to an alternate site was defined in the transaction.  Mrs. Hensley indicated the County was currently working on that matter.  There would be 15 years to phase-in the movement of programming.  The County had made assurances that it would help the School Board find appropriate relocation space for all programs.  
Dr. Carvelli again asked to see some evaluation on the property value and recalled that in 1996 the farm, with improvements, was valued at approximately $6.8 million.  He wanted to see a fair share lease swap and suggested having this discussion when Dr. Gaines and Superintendent Lannon were present.  He also indicated it may be necessary to see the leases for discussion purposes to make sure that students would benefit.   

Mrs. Hensley responded that the acre for acre value of exchange was not that important when considering the big picture.  This was going into a Research Park component that included access for students to USDA  and IFAS programs such as they have now.  Mrs. Hensley maintained that students would have greater access and programs would be expanded and enhanced by a further working relationship with the University of Florida.  The County government was only talking about what the benefit would be for the future of kids.

Dr. Carvelli stated he did not have a problem with the concept but in looking at the numbers that were presented from a participation standpoint, and with the biotech collaborate that was starting, he just wanted to ensure that large numbers of students had access, not just on a handshake agreement but in clear written lease form to avoid any future dispute among the parties.    
Attorney Harrell was asked to comment on this matter.  Mr. Harrell advised the Board he had not been intimately involved in all of the discussions but on the face of the transaction under discussion, three quarters of the section that would transfer ultimately to the Authority under the University of Florida.  In exchange for that ultimately, the School District would acquire fee title to a 60 acre parcel.  The long term leases that actually are the trigger for the transaction include the school district property being exchanged for a long term lease on the current UF/IFAS property.  This would be contingent upon a couple of things.  One key piece would be the 60 acres acceptable to the school district that is fully developable for a high school site that would be delivered in fee title to the district.  This would be trading out a long term lease at the end of which the district would regain the property and regain access to the property for fee title permanent ownership.  There would be a contingency that the Board would have to be comfortable with the parcel coming to the district to be used and useful for the high school facility.  As far as the actual activities that Dr. Carvelli mentioned as concerns, Mr. Harrell could not guarantee that the leases would deal directly with those aspects.  Those would be aspects that would need to be worked out attendant to the operation of the Research Park, the operation of the high school, and the other facilities that are generally in the Research and Education Park.  There would be multiple opportunities for the School Board to step in and assure itself that it would be gaining access to educational components and that it will be gaining access to property that is used and useful for public school facility—that’s the 60 acre parcel.  The Board needs to take the first step in a very complicated series of transactions—leases, subleases and sub subleases.  The first step would be the swap between the school district and the University of Florida contingent upon a number of other occurrences transpiring.  The key one of which is the 60 acres that is acceptable to the district and coming to the district with fee title ownership.  There would probably be a one or two year trigger event that unless the transactions could be concluded in due diligence, the transactions would have to unravel within a 12 to 24 month period.  Mr. Harrell stated he was not in a position to negotiate on the Board’s behalf or to suggest what all of the parties may assert, but he felt the Board was looking at a window of time where it would be very comfortable that the transactions were beneficial to the district.

Dr. Carvelli noted he had just received the outline of comprehensive transaction prior to the start of the meeting and in looking at item #2 regarding an alternate site for program activities, he wanted clear definition as to when this would occur to avoid any gap in program activities going on at the school farm.  The other thing he indicated he needed was language in the leases that identified when MOUs would be complete and updated for students to have access to the research activities.
Mrs. Hensley stated there was a 15 year phase in window that would give the District an opportunity to move and design programs where they needed to be to best serve kids as well as the public within a five year time frame, but, because there was no guarantee of a five year timeframe, there was an extensive period of time.  It would be a transition of time for different programming at high schools involving continuation of standard programs that exist now.  There would be great expansion of programs in the future.  There was a lot of discussion with County government about this opportunity.  Commissioners and the County Administrator were very excited about this opportunity which is why they stepped forward with the idea of helping the district to jump start this process by giving title to the 60 acres.  The master plan was in the works which is the reason for no specific designation on the map.  The anticipated spot for the high school was along Kings Highway which would give easier access.  It is known the district would like to have the high school (and K-8) site within the park but not imbedded too deeply.  
The Chairman asked for the Board’s conceptual approval in order to proceed.  The University of Florida had many more steps ahead and those involved need to know that the School Board agrees to proceed so that plans can move forward.  All of the attorneys involved seemed to agree that everyone’s interests were protected while trying to look at a big picture that would change the future for St. Lucie County and its children.
Dr. Miller did express her view that Mr. Lannon had been involved and was continuing to be involved in discussions and was on board with this matter.  Dr. Miller did understand what Dr. Carvelli was saying, however, she felt this was a different kind of transaction—a complex issue that involved many partners and protections from all legal representatives on all sides.  The Board needed to look at the big picture and have a certain degree of trust that all entities were working together for the benefit of the Research Park, the community, and kids.  The window of time (15 year phase in) offered to make decisions was certainly adequate. 


Action:
 There was a motion to move forward with the conceptual plan realizing

 that there would be many opportunities for more input to the lease and other

                          items along the way (Miller/Carvelli (for discussion purposes)/Carried 4-0).

Discussion prior to stating the question:  Dr. Carvelli made a final comment.  This transaction involved a long term decision and he had no problem supporting the concept.  He wanted to see the leases and be assured that the district would be a key player as part of the project, and that students had opportunities and access to the programs.  Out of fairness, board members may need a little time to think about this.  One month or three weeks, etc. would not break the project.  Dr. Carvelli again referred to item #2 of the transaction outline and asked for definition of time and possible location.
Dr. Miller said she had heard Mr. Harrell speak about this being a first step.  The other pieces Dr. Carvelli was asking for would definitely come along.  Mr. Harrell confirmed this was true and added the first two leases between the first two parties involved, UF and the School Board, would be contingent upon the 60 acre parcel being agreeably selected, located, and contracted for conclusion.  Secondly, in reaching some agreement over the terms of the transition of the roughly 40 acre parcel (school farm parcel), terms and conditions would ultimately be defined as well.
CTA REPORT
Mrs. Vicki Rodriguez, a member of the CTA Executive Board, talked about the STAR program that was put forth by the Legislature in proviso language.  There were several obstacles currently facing the district but for the next few months this program would have to be dealt with.  It was of primary importance to the CTA because the plan addressed rewarding special teachers (performance pay).  Because the proviso language and technical assistance papers state that 50% of the formula was based on standardized tests, many deserving teachers would not be able to access the STAR money.  There were many amazing teachers in the district in all fields, none of which would be eligible for the STAR money based on the way the language is written.

The union has been working with its district partners collaboratively in order to come up with a plan, hoping to find a solution.  The plan put out by the state was inequitable, it did not allow for a level playing field.  Mrs. Rodriguez asked that those in leadership roles start lobbying state legislators by asking them to look at what they had done and the eventual problems that would be the result.
Dr. Miller did make Mrs. Rodriguez aware that the STAR program was on the platform of all the different groups that board members were involved with legislatively speaking.  

Mrs. Hensley had been told that next year the program may not be in proviso and she understood the difficulty of devising a plan that may be approved with funding that may never exist again.  There were no guidelines for approval as yet. 

Dr. Carvelli asked if the Board could see some of the plans that other districts had approved.  It was his understanding that the district would eventually have to submit a plan for approval too.  The state could stand to lose a total of $147 million of which the district’s share would be about $2 million.

Mrs. Sue Ranew mentioned that groups working on this issue suggested using multiple data to help formulate a plan, however, the last technical assistance paper stated districts could no longer use demographic information, consequently, everyone was back to square one holding discussions about what the next steps should be.  One big issue pertained to teachers who did not have a standardized assessment that could be used with some students, e.g., special education and/or art.

Following further discussion on the inequities of the STAR program, it was determined that Mrs. Ranew would write a letter asking for clarification.    

CWA REPORT
No report.
PAPER REDUCTION TASK FORCE REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda
 items #4 through #11, #13 through #24 and addendum #30 (it was

 noted that item #12 was deleted) (Hilson/Carvelli/Carried 4-0).
Discussion:  Dr. Carvelli referred to item #12 that had been deleted and cautioned that the applicant may need clarification regarding penalties for non-compliance in class size reduction.  Penalties may need to be moved from operating to capital funds.  Mr. Tim Bargeron agreed to research the rules for charter schools.
 4. SR Personnel Agenda and Leaves
     Addendum 30. SR Job Description for Property Control Specialist

 5. TB RFP 07-13 Broadcasting Audio-Visual Equipment for Means Court 
 6. TB RFP 07-05 Janitorial Supplies
 7. TB Payment of Bills 

 8. TB Monthly Financial Report for Month Ended 09-30-06
 9. TB Quarterly Investment Report 09-30-06

10. MK Title III, Supplementary Instructional Support for English Language Learners 

11. MK School Improvement Plans, SAC Memberships and By-Laws for 2006-07
12. BS Imagine Charter School Application – (Deleted)
13. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Lorie Schultz for Behavior Services
14. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Invo Healthcare Associates, Inc. for Speech & Language Svcs.
15. BS Amendment to Professional Svcs. Agreement with Deaf Communication Specialists, Inc. for Interpreting Svcs.
16. AG Contract with Edlund, Drittenbas, & Binkley for Architectural Svcs. – Port St. Lucie High Auditorium Remodel 

17. AG Contract with Donadio & Associates for Manatee Classroom Additions
18. AG Contract with Culpepper & Terpening Civil Engineering for Parent Pick Up/Staff Parking Improvements at
              Manatee Elementary
19. AG Contract with Zyscovich on Compact K-8 School – Site To Be Determined 

20. AG Sales Tax Recovery Change Order with Proctor Construction for West Gate K-8 School
21. MS Interlocal Agreement for Access Parking and Security – McChesney Park Site

22. MS School Concurrency Program Professional Planning Svcs. Agreement with University of Florida

23. MS School Board Appointee for the Public Schools Advisory Committee

24. MS Torino Parkway Site-Agreement with the City of Port St. Lucie for Right of First Refusal
OTHER BUSINESS
25. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Final Orders - 

#914/KB/03-30-90/0201/06-07
#915/KE/12-05-89/0411/06-07
#916/JH/07-26-92/0161/06-07
#917/TM/03-21-94/0072/06-07
#918/DN/12-11-92/0371/06-07
#919/AP/10-30-92/0411/06-07

#920/AR/06-22-89/0411/06-07
#921/AR/07-22-91/0201/06-07

#922/TS/08-02-90/0201/06-07


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and
Final Orders #914 through #922 (Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
No report.
FACILITIES REPORT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
26. DH Coconut Cove Planned Unit Development – Request for Termination of Agreement for Contribution Toward 

            School Land Acquisition

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve and
authorize execution of a termination of agreement for
contribution toward school land acquisition with Coconut
Cove, L. L. C. in substantially the form provided by Attorney Harrell
(Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
27. DH First Amendment to Interlocal Agreement for Contribution for Travelway Improvements (Bayshore and 

            Village Green Elementary Schools)


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve and authorize
execution of an amendment to the Interlocal agreement for contribution
towards travelway improvements at Bayshore Elementary and Village Green
Elementary Schools with the City of Port St. Lucie in substantially the form


provided by Attorney Harrell (Hilson/Carvelli/Carried 4-0).
28. DH Interlocal Agreement for Contribution for Travelway Improvements (Oak Hammock K-8 School-California and 

           Savona Boulevards


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve and authorize
execution of an Interlocal agreement with the City of Port St. Lucie for



contribution toward travelway improvements at Oak Hammock K-8



School located on California and Savona Boulevards in substantially



the form provided by Mr. Harrell (Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Mrs. Hensley led a discussion on November board meetings.  The Board determined the following schedule:



November 14, 2006 – Regular Meeting at 6:00 p.m.



November 21, 2006 – Reorganizational Meeting at 5:15 p.m.



November 21, 2006 – Regular Meeting immediately following reorganization



November 28, 2006 – Regular Meeting was cancelled.


Action:  There was a motion to move the second regular meeting of



 November to November 21, 2006 immediately following the

 reorganizational meeting; and the November 28, 2006

 regular meeting was cancelled (Hilson/Miller/Carried 4-0).

Mrs. Hensley announced that, after an 18 month search, the first executive director for the Florida Children Services Council had been selected and offered a contract.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Mr. Mark Gotz described a program called Direct Instruction that had a proven record of success in minority and urban schools.  Mr. Gotz felt it was a great system that might help some of the lagging schools in the district.

Mr. Gotz discussed class size reduction which he said was an accident waiting to happen.  No one could do the work of educators at one-third less than their pay which was where class size reduction was headed.  This problem was based on a STAR program out of Tennessee in the mid 1980s.  It was unrealistic to take that program and put it into the urban type schools in St. Lucie County with its rate of growth.  Mr. Gotz hoped the state re-evaluated the situation and moved away from it.
On another matter, Mr. Gotz stated he was not happy about receiving messages from the school district on political issues.  It was inappropriate and unfair. 
Lastly, Mr. Gotz referred to Amendment 9 and indicated it was a district tax, a fee on transfer fees and on new construction.  It did not address K-12 education.  To create a $5 million fund each year to attract businesses to St. Lucie County was very reproductive.  It was forming an industrial development authority and there were enough currently operating in St. Lucie County already.  Mr. Gotz suggested that the phone calls stop and that there be a re-evaluation of Amendment 9.

Ms. Linda Fredryk had several school concerns that she brought before the Board.  The Chairman asked that Deputy Superintendent Sandra Wolfe look into the issues that were addressed by Ms. Fredryk.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hensley adjourned the regular October 24, 2006 meeting at approximately 8:03 p.m.






